

# BACKGROUNDER

No. 3618 | MAY 11, 2021

# President Biden's Taxand-Spend Plan Expands Federal Power, Not Jobs

David A. Ditch, Dustin Carmack, Jeremy Dalrymple, Matthew D. Dickerson, Elizabeth Hanke, Rachel Greszler, Joel Griffith, Nicolas D. Loris, Nina Owcharenko Schaefer, and Katie Tubb

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Underlying the "American Jobs Plan" is a radical ideology that rejects free enterprise and basic economics, gambling that government is a primary driver for growth.

President Biden has chosen to warp the concept of "infrastructure" far beyond its traditional parameters to expand the federal domain at great cost to taxpayers.

Congress should employ a "fix it first" focus on existing infrastructure, reform federal permitting rules, and give states more flexibility for their infrastructure. n March 31, the Biden Administration released details on its "American Jobs Plan." Containing \$2.25 trillion in new spending, \$400 billion in tax credits, and \$2.75 trillion in tax increases, if passed as proposed, the plan would be among the largest pieces of legislation in American history.<sup>1</sup> The sprawling nature of the proposal, which includes taxes, transportation infrastructure, schools, health benefits, economic incentives, and more, makes the package difficult to analyze and summarize for public debate.

This has become standard practice in Washington: Leading Members of Congress bundle disparate policy measures into a handful of bloated legislative vehicles per session, and deem them "must pass" in order to pressure rank-and-file Members to vote in favor of them regardless of their specific policy concerns.<sup>2</sup>

#### This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3618

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

#### TABLE 1

# Biden "Infrastructure" Plan Breakdown

CATEGORY	AMOUNT (BILLIONS)
Transportation Infrastructure	
Highways, airports	\$115
Mass transit, Amtrak	\$190
Misc. transportation	\$136
Subtotal	\$441
Non-Transportation Infrastructure	
Housing	\$186
Broadband	\$100
Local water	\$111
Misc. infrastructure (electrical grid, schools)	\$211
Subtotal	\$608
Climate Agenda and Corporate Welfare	
Green energy tax credits	\$400
Electric vehicle subsidies	\$159
Misc. climate and corporate handouts	\$318
Subtotal	\$877
Other Non-Infrastructure	
Medicaid coverage for home care	\$400
Non-climate R&D	\$189
Workforce, childcare	\$135
Subtotal	\$724
Total Spending and Tax Credits	\$2.65 trillion

**SOURCES:** News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan," The White House, March 31, 2021, https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/ (accessed April 29, 2021), and Jeff Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released," Eno Center for Transportation, April 9, 2021, https://www.enotrans.org/article/details-of-transportation-programs-in-bideninvestment-plan-released/ (accessed April 29, 2021).

BG3618 🖀 heritage.org

However, this proposal contains an additional element of duplicity. In order to create a favorable impression for the plan upon release, the Administration and its allies in Congress have leaned heavily on the word "infrastructure" to make it seem moderate and non-controversial. This is an opportunistic attempt to mask the true nature of the plan by taking advantage of a term that has a long-standing meaning in the context of federal policy.<sup>3</sup>

Understanding why the Biden plan is a dramatic departure from traditional federal infrastructure policy, and the startling implications of its many provisions, makes it clear that the proposal would be a deeply radical and dangerous path to take.

## "Infrastructure" and Bipartisanship

Reauthorization of federal activity on surface transportation and aviation typically passes with near unanimous support in both chambers.<sup>4</sup> These two areas cover a majority of federal infrastructure activity and are focused on transportation systems that connect the entire nation. In addition, federal spending on highways and airports is primarily funded by taxes levied on people who use the infrastructure, which follows the "user pays" principle.

The existence of a bipartisan status quo should not distract policymakers from the many areas in dire need of reform, including wasteful spending, burdensome regulations, and unnecessary federal micromanagement of activity that should be the domain of the private sector and state and local government.<sup>5</sup>

Yet the status quo does provide a baseline for what infrastructure means in the context of federal policy to both legislators and the general public. Regrettably, the Biden Administration and congressional leaders have chosen to warp the concept of "infrastructure" for the sake of attaching many provisions to the plan that would be easier to criticize in their proper context.<sup>6</sup> This includes spending on physical assets that are not in the federal domain, such as school buildings and local water systems, and spending on economic and benefit programs that are far outside any reasonable definition of "infrastructure."

Only about two-fifths of the plan's spending would go toward building or upgrading physical assets;<sup>7</sup> a smaller portion of that would go toward transportation infrastructure. A mere 5 percent to 6 percent of spending would be dedicated to the roads, bridges, and airports.<sup>8</sup> Lawmakers used a similar approach when promoting the \$1.9 trillion American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) of 2021, which they typically referenced as "COVID-19 relief" despite allocating far more to a variety of special interest handouts than to public health.<sup>9</sup>

In addition, the Biden spending plan completely divorces infrastructure spending from taxes and fees on infrastructure use. The "user pays" principle, while not perfectly adhered to at the federal level,<sup>10</sup> is

#### CHART 1

#### **INFRASTRUCTURE** NON-INFRASTRUCTURE 40% **60%** Climate agenda, corporate welfare Non-transportation infrastructure 33.1% Other 22.9% non-infrastructure Other transportation 27.3% 12.3% Highways and 4 39 airports

**SOURCES:** News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan," The White House, March 31, 2021, https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/ (accessed April 29, 2021), and Jeff Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released," Eno Center for Transportation, April 9, 2021, https://www.enotrans.org/article/details-of-transportation-programs-in-biden -investment-plan-released/ (accessed April 29, 2021).

BG3618 Theritage.org

meant to ensure both fairness and accountability. Those who do not use a road, harbor, or train should not pay the same (or more) for its construction and upkeep than those who use it regularly. In the same vein, people who use infrastructure regularly and pay user fees have a stronger incentive to demand proper maintenance. By paying for a wide range of infrastructure with business taxes, the plan would shift responsibility away from users, creating a web of unfair cross-subsidies and reducing accountability.

While many Democrats have cited bipartisanship as a desirable goal of an infrastructure-focused spending package, congressional leaders have made it clear that they will likely use the powerful legislative tool of budgetary reconciliation to pass as much of the proposal as possible without Republican support.<sup>11</sup> Democrats rejected an effort by moderate Republicans to produce an infrastructure plan of less than \$1 trillion before it was even released.<sup>12</sup> The Administration's choice to load the package with a multitude of progressive tax-and-spending provisions rather than producing something that remotely approaches the centrist status quo demonstrates that it also anticipates a partisan reconciliation process rather than building cross-aisle support.

# Spending Plan Is "Infrastructure" in Name Only

Examining the policy and political implications of the Biden plan shows that it would move American governance far to the left on a variety of issues. In the process, it would create a larger and more powerful federal government, depress the private sector at a crucial time for the post-pandemic economy, and cause widespread damage and waste in the process.

# A Radical Economic Ideology

Underlying the American Jobs Plan is a radical ideology. This Administration believes that innovation, economic growth, and prosperity stem first and foremost from government spending. The private sector—the American people, businesses, institutions, and civil society—are incapable of knowing what is good for them, or of making correct decisions about their own resources. Only the elites and government experts make wise and worthwhile investments.

Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen said in a recent speech that governments around the world "can use a global minimum tax to make sure the global economy thrives," which, she claims, "spurs innovation, growth, and prosperity."<sup>13</sup>

Under this ideology, private-sector resources must be taxed, especially from businesses, and reallocated to the government to make "critical investments." The Treasury Department's report outlining the more than \$2 trillion tax increase on American job creators explicitly states: "The President's Made in America tax plan is guided by the following principles:... Collecting sufficient revenue to fund critical investments. A primary objective of the Made in America tax plan is to promote competitiveness by funding critical new investments."<sup>14</sup>

According to two analysts writing in *The Wall Street Journal*, the President's plan "marks a major turning point for economic policy. The gamble underlying the agenda is a belief that government can be a primary driver for growth."<sup>15</sup> Quite simply, the plan is a rejection of the American system of free enterprise and basic economics.

Top-down central planning does not work, no matter where it is tried. No one person, or even group of people, can effectively dictate outcomes and take into account the unseen and second-order consequences. In reality, it is the decentralization of economic decision-making that "leads to more information being taken into account," leading to better outcomes.<sup>16</sup> Economic freedom is the key to human progress.<sup>17</sup> Higher levels of economic freedom lead to more prosperity, higher levels of health and education, and more upward mobility and social progress.<sup>18</sup> Moreover, economic liberty is the moral and human option.<sup>19</sup> The "soul crushing dependence" that the intrusion of the state in peoples' lives causes is "incompatible with the pursuit of happiness."<sup>20</sup> Yet instead of removing barriers to innovation and economic growth—barriers often caused by government regulation—the big government "experts" simply recommend even bigger government.

In promoting more government direction over the economy and investment decisions, the Administration has cited the challenge of China. President Joe Biden proclaimed that his plan "will grow the economy, make us more competitive around the world, promote our national security interests, and put us in a position to win the global competition with China in the upcoming years."<sup>21</sup> Brian Deese, Director of the National Economic Council, says, "There's not a market-based solution to try to address some of the big weaknesses that we're seeing open up in our economy when we're dealing with competitors like China that are not operating on market-based terms."<sup>22</sup>

But the way to outcompete China is not to become more like China, with its state-directed economy. The United States is engaged in an ideological competition with the Chinese Communist Party. As noted by The Heritage Foundation's Dean Cheng and Olivia Enos, "China's ideology, rooted in Marxism–Leninism, Maoism, Chinese history, and now Xi Jinping Thought, is fundamentally incompatible with the United States and its ideology of rule of law, democracy, free-market capitalism, and freedom of religion."<sup>23</sup>

Instead of abandoning America's fundamental principles and centralizing more economic power in the federal government, American politicians should champion the power of free markets, which has allowed the U.S. to be the greatest economic power in the history of the world.

# Corporate Tax Increases Would Reduce Wages, Harm Economic Growth, Make America Less Competitive

The Biden Administration's proposal includes a number of corporate tax increases that it estimates would cumulatively increase the tax burden by \$2.75 trillion over 15 years.<sup>24</sup> These taxes would reduce wages, cost jobs, harm economic growth, cut investment, and make America less competitive.<sup>25</sup>

**Corporate Rate Increase Hurts Workers.** The President proposes to increase the corporate tax rate to 28 percent from its current 21 percent rate. Heritage Foundation analysts estimate that a corporate tax rate of 28 percent will reduce long-run gross domestic product (GDP) by 0.96 percent, about \$1,650 per household.<sup>26</sup> Wages would fall by about 1.27 percent, corresponding to a reduction in income of about \$840 per year for the median worker.<sup>27</sup>

Business taxes are borne by people in the form of reduced income by the owners (shareholders) or employees.<sup>28</sup> A review of the economic research by The Heritage Foundation's Adam Michel "shows that workers bear a majority of the economic burden of the corporate income tax in the form of lower wages. Labor bears between 75 percent and 100 percent of the cost of the corporate tax."<sup>29</sup> The corporate tax is a tax on American workers. If the tax rate is increased, many businesses will pass on costs to consumers through higher prices for products and services. One study found that the price increases after a corporate tax hike "are larger for lower-price items and products purchased by low-income households."<sup>30</sup>

A 28 percent federal tax rate would take the combined federal and state tax rate on U.S. corporations to 32.34 percent, which would put the United States in the dubious position of having the highest taxes on corporations among its major international competitors.<sup>31</sup> The U.S. corporate tax rate would be the highest among Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development countries, and the second-highest in the G20.<sup>32</sup>

**Minimum Tax on Book Income.** The President proposes a new 15 percent minimum tax on the "book income" for large corporations.<sup>33</sup> Book income is reported by corporations in financial statements to shareholders. The purpose of reporting book income is to provide information about the finances and performance of the corporation for investors and creditors. Book income differs from the calculation of taxable income that corporations are required to undertake to comply with their tax liability.<sup>34</sup>

Book income reporting standards are set by a private nonprofit, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB).<sup>35</sup> Basing a tax on *account-ing* standards set by a nonprofit group would be a dereliction of Congress's authority and responsibility to make the tax laws. The proposed new minimum tax would add unnecessary complexity to the tax code. Lawmakers should establish a single coherent and transparent system to calculate the tax base.

**Sacrificing American Competitiveness with an International Cartel of High Taxes.** In a particularly troubling proposal, President Biden says that he will pursue a multilateral agreement to impose global minimum taxes "to end the race to the bottom on corporate tax rates," in an effort to "level the playing field and no longer allow countries to gain a competitive edge by slashing corporate tax rates."<sup>36</sup> The President of the United States and his Administration are actively working to deny a competitive edge for America. It is an attempt to create a cartel of high-tax countries and stamp out competition and innovation. Instead of harming the economy by raising taxes, the United States should welcome the opportunity to outcompete the rest of the world and put American workers in the best position possible to succeed and thrive.

**Encouraging Corporate Flight from America with Tax Hikes on U.S.-Based Multinational Companies.** The President's proposed tax increases on U.S.-based multinational corporations would make it more expensive, and less competitive, for a corporation to be headquartered and employ workers in the United States.

The plan would effectively establish a 21 percent minimum tax on foreign profits for U.S.-headquartered companies by increasing the tax on global intangible low-tax income (GILTI) to 21 percent, calculate it on a per-country basis, and eliminate the 10 percent qualified-business-asset-investment exemption. It would subject U.S. businesses to a new tax burden that foreign companies would not face.

The proposal would repeal the deduction of foreign-derived intangible income (FDII), which incentivizes keeping intellectual property in the United States by allowing a 37.5 percent tax deduction on profits stemming from sales to foreign customers resulting from intangible assets (intellectual property, such as patents and software programs) held in the U.S. This would be an incentive for multinational businesses to transfer their intellectual property to foreign jurisdictions, which could lead the companies to also move their research and development, manufacturing, and other business operations abroad, which would result in lost jobs and reduced benefits for American workers.<sup>37</sup>

**Tax Increases on Fossil Fuels and More Subsidies for Green Energy.** The President's proposal says that it "would remove subsidies for fossil fuel companies," and increase corporate welfare subsidies for "clean energy."<sup>38</sup>

As Heritage Foundation analysts have recommended, "Ending all energy subsidies, including those for oil and gas, would be good for American taxpayers and consumers. However, Congress should not punish the oil and gas industry with targeted tax hikes, nor should it reward other parts of the energy industry favored by the Administration."<sup>39</sup>

**More Complicated and Expensive Tax-Law Enforcement.** The President proposes increasing the IRS's budget and ramping up tax-collection enforcement. All taxpayers should of course pay the taxes that they legally owe. The best way to ensure compliance with the law would be to simplify the tax code, make compliance less complex, and reduce incentives for avoidance by reducing the tax burden. However, the President's plan would further complicate the tax code and make compliance more costly. Rather than harming the country through tax hikes, a pro-growth agenda would keep taxes low to protect the gains achieved by the 2017 tax cuts and allow the economy to begin to recover following the outbreak of COVID-19 and the harm caused by restrictions of economic activity across the country.<sup>40</sup> Congress should reject the tax increases proposed by President Biden.

# Transportation Infrastructure: Putting Politics and Ideology Ahead of the Public Good

Of the \$2.25 trillion in proposed spending under the Biden plan, \$441 billion—a mere 20 percent of the total—would be directed to transportation infrastructure.<sup>41</sup> Of this amount, \$90 billion (less than 5 percent) would go toward traditional highway and bridge projects, and \$25 billion would go toward aviation.<sup>42</sup>

As such, transportation infrastructure represents less than half of overall infrastructure spending in the plan, and spending on the national networks for highways and airports represents a smaller fraction of the transportation total. This is only the beginning of the ways in which this plan would exacerbate existing policy problems and create new ones.

**Highways, Roads, and Bridges: More Waste, Slush Funds, and Red Tape.** While initial reports were unclear about the amount dedicated to roads and bridges, a more detailed list provided to Capitol Hill offices has revealed that only \$90 billion would be devoted to standard construction projects.<sup>43</sup> The rest of the funding consists of:

- \$5 billion for the Transportation Alternatives Program, which funds bike paths and pedestrian infrastructure that should be the responsibility of local governments;<sup>44</sup>
- \$5 billion for the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Program, a de facto slush fund for state and local governments that facilitates projects such as building streetcar systems;<sup>45</sup>
- \$10 billion for a new Carbon Reduction Bonus Program, which has yet to be explained but is unlikely to facilitate improved highway quality;
- \$5 billion for a Community Transportation Block Grant, which would most likely be another slush fund for state and local governments;

#### CHART 2

## Wrong Infrastructure Priorities

Only 40 percent of spending in the infrastructure proposal would go to traditional infrastructure projects. Yet even within that category, most spending would go to projects that are the responsibility of local governments or the private sector.



**SOURCES:** News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan," The White House, March 31, 2021, https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/ (accessed April 29, 2021), and Jeff Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released," Eno Center for Transportation, April 9, 2021, https://www.enotrans.org/article/details-of-transportation-programs-in-biden -investment-plan-released/ (accessed April 29, 2021).

BG3618 🖀 heritage.org

- \$10 billion for the Safe Streets for All program, likely focused on federal funds to promote Vision Zero, which, in practice, means an anti-car agenda;<sup>46</sup> and
- \$15 billion for the Highways to Neighborhoods program, intended to address damage caused to neighborhoods that were divided or destroyed during the process of building the country's highway system. While Congress should oppose most programs that direct federal funds toward exclusively local projects, undoing or mitigating the harms caused by past federal funding of heavy-handed central

planning should not be summarily dismissed.<sup>47</sup> This issue should receive meaningful consideration on its own merits rather than being a small detail in a bloated and heavily politicized spending package.

Yet even the \$90 billion in funding for highways and bridges is not a positive, since the funds would be subject to federal regulations that significantly increase the cost and reduce the speed of construction projects. The federal government should reduce, rather than increase, its role in the highway system.<sup>48</sup>

**Transit Subsidies: Primarily a Handout to Labor Unions, Not Help for the Working Poor.** The Biden plan would provide \$110 billion to urban transit systems,<sup>49</sup> which would be tremendously wasteful and funnel huge amounts of taxpayer dollars toward narrow political constituencies.

Mass transit already receives an outsized share of federal transportation funding. Although transit has long represented a single-digit share of transportation use,<sup>50</sup> it receives about \$10 billion per year from the Highway Trust Fund, roughly 20 percent of spending from the fund.<sup>51</sup> Even highly rural states must spend heavily on transit due to federal funding mandates.<sup>52</sup> In addition, transit received \$67 billion in pandemic relief funds,<sup>53</sup> a staggering amount that is equal to more than three years of revenue from fares, parking fees, and advertising.<sup>54</sup>

Of the proposed \$110 billion transit spending spree, half (\$55 billion) would go to "state of good repair."<sup>55</sup> This would reward jurisdictions that failed to maintain their transit infrastructure. Another \$25 billion would be used to expand transit systems,<sup>56</sup> which makes little sense considering the amount of excess capacity that most transit agencies had before the pandemic, and makes less sense in the wake of the pandemic's ridership decline.<sup>57</sup> Even once the pandemic is under control, one can expect a continued reduction in daily commuting to urban cores due to an increase in remote work,<sup>58</sup> which will reduce highway congestion and transit usage. As such, federal funding for transit expansion should be a non-starter.

Advocates for transit funding claim that subsidies are needed to provide transportation options for low-income households. Setting aside whether there should be a de facto transportation entitlement funded by the federal government, the way transit subsidies are currently used shows that the working poor are not the top priority.

An examination of budgets for the largest transit agencies shows that labor costs consume between 60 percent and 80 percent of operating costs. The labor cost per employee has swelled to indefensibly high levels: \$151,000 in New York,<sup>59</sup> \$144,000 in Washington, DC,<sup>60</sup> \$120,000 in Philadelphia,<sup>61</sup> \$187,000 in San Francisco,<sup>62</sup> \$112,000 in Chicago,<sup>63</sup> \$136,000 in Los Angeles,<sup>64</sup> and \$91,000 in Atlanta.<sup>65</sup> These numbers are 50 percent or more above average compensation for the respective metropolitan areas<sup>66</sup> and for the transportation industry.<sup>67</sup>

The growing costs of defined benefit pension plans, health plans, overtime pay, and other fringe benefits are the primary factor underlying the exorbitant labor costs. Because transit systems are supported by layers of subsidies, and because unionized transit workers are a reliable part of urban political machines, there is no local incentive to rein in compensation costs. If transit labor costs were in line with private-sector compensation, transit systems could afford to provide higher levels of customer service and infrastructure maintenance with lower levels of subsidy.

The Biden plan would merely enable the expansion of a broken and wasteful status quo that fails both taxpayers and urban blue-collar families alike.

**Amtrak: Wasting Untold Billions by Ignoring Public Preferences and Geography.** The Biden plan would spend \$75 billion on intercity passenger rail.<sup>68</sup> This spending is in line with a long tradition of elites hoping in vain that people will flock to rail so that American travel will be more like that in Europe and Japan.

Intercity rail is incompatible with 21st-century America, due not to insufficient federal subsidies, but due to simple geography. America is much less dense, and its cities are more spread out, than in parts of the world where rail constitutes a bigger share of travel. Outside of coastal areas like the northeast corridor from Boston to Washington, DC, Amtrak utterly fails to compete with the speed and affordability of flying.<sup>69</sup> Even the northeast corridor route suffers from poor performance.<sup>70</sup>

The largest portion of the proposed Amtrak funding, \$39 billion, would go toward the northeast corridor.<sup>71</sup> While that corridor is the most important part of the rail network, this large funding shows that even the most heavily used Amtrak line cannot sustain itself with passenger fees, and requires an enormous bailout from taxpayers across the country.

The rest of the Amtrak network is even less financially sustainable, which is why the idea of expanding the network to cover dozens of mid-sized cities would only worsen the problem.<sup>72</sup> Building and maintaining additional stations and running additional trains in parts of the country where Amtrak already needs heavy subsidies would be throwing good money after bad. This would also mitigate claimed environmental benefits of the plan, since nearly empty trains travelling across the Midwest are hardly "green." Even

the \$20 billion proposed for non-Amtrak rail would be a poor use of public funds since it would still involve severely disproportionate subsidies for rail relative to consumer demand.

Finally, President Biden and other Administration officials have promoted fantastical ideas of high-speed rail competing with aviation in terms of speed.<sup>73</sup> Putting aside the physical impossibility of a train outpacing a jet plane, the spending proposal does not actually fund high-speed rail.<sup>74</sup> The proposal's lack of high-speed rail funding was a political calculation flowing from the failure of recent high-speed rail plans, most notably in California.<sup>75</sup> Opting not to include high-speed rail in the plan was a good choice by the Administration. However, this means the President should avoid citing it as a reason to support the plan.

**Aviation: Handouts Not the Way to Improve Airports.** Even though aviation is much more important to American mobility than rail, the Biden plan allots it one-third the amount of rail, \$25 billion. Of this, \$5 billion is for air traffic control, and \$20 billion would go to airport infrastructure.<sup>76</sup> The fact that Americans use highways and airports more than other modes of transportation does *not* mean that Congress should increase federal funding for highways and airports.

Federal policy distorts the aviation industry in several ways. It provides preferential treatment to small airports, most notably through the Essential Air Service program.<sup>77</sup> More important, it limits the ability of airports to fund themselves. A nationwide limit on the Passenger Facility Charge has remained at \$4.50 since 2000. If the limit were removed, airports would not need federal assistance to maintain or enhance their facilities.<sup>78</sup> This would be a much healthier approach than yet another federal handout for the industry.<sup>79</sup>

**Federal Rules and Review Procedures: Injecting Unnecessary Costs and Delays.** Infrastructure projects that receive federal funding are subject to a variety of regulations. On the cost side, mandates such as the Davis–Bacon Act (dictating wage rates) and project labor agreements (dictating work rules) are designed to placate labor unions at a cost of billions of dollars per year.<sup>80</sup> Buy American rules have a similar effect on the cost of purchasing materials.<sup>81</sup> The review and approval process adds bureaucratic costs for all levels of government and delays project completion.<sup>82</sup>

Increasing the share of infrastructure projects that receive federal funds will necessarily increase the cost of these federal regulatory burdens. Incredibly, the Biden plan repeatedly cites these rules as a positive,<sup>83</sup> showing that the plan is designed more to appeal to interest groups, such as labor unions and domestic manufacturers, rather than maximizing the public value of infrastructure spending.

# Local Infrastructure: Federal Power Creep Threatening Core Aspects of American Democracy

The Administration calls for substantial federal funding in areas that are currently local domains,<sup>84</sup> including public school buildings (\$50 billion in grants and \$50 billion in bonds), water infrastructure (\$101 billion), and street safety (\$20 billion).<sup>85</sup>

As with transportation, federal involvement in local projects brings with it a host of problems. These include regulations that increase costs and delays, incentivizing local officials to waste "free" federal dollars for political gain and bailing out irresponsible municipalities that allowed their infrastructure to degrade.<sup>86</sup> A classic example of federal funds enabling an irresponsible local project was Alaska's "Bridge to Nowhere," which was only scrapped after a strong public backlash that brought attention to the problem of national funding for expensive projects benefitting a limited number of people.<sup>87</sup>

Public schools have already received more than \$282 billion in federal COVID-19 relief funds over the past year,<sup>88</sup> far in excess of any possible pandemic-related expenses.<sup>89</sup> Additional federal money for school buildings would mark an unprecedented level of federal involvement in one of the core responsibilities of local governments.

Similarly, the federal government has sent \$787 billion in fiscal COVID-19 relief to state and local governments in addition to the nearly \$800 billion provided annually,<sup>90</sup> an amount that is wildly excessive compared to revenue losses.<sup>91</sup> As such, there is no excuse for states and localities to plead poverty when it comes to financing their infrastructure responsibilities.

The division of power between different levels of government, commonly known as federalism, has been a hallmark of American governance since its founding.<sup>92</sup> This division has only become more important and more necessary as the nation has grown larger and more diverse, with vast differences in needs and preferences both within and among the 50 states. Local officials are more likely to be attuned to the needs of their communities, and it is easier for citizens to hold local officials accountable for missteps than federal officials.

Unfortunately, the federal government has been steadily increasing its spending and authority, which makes overall governance less responsive to diverse local needs. Further, the growing importance of the federal government has made federal elections more contentious due to the winner-take-all aspect of controlling the levers of power in Washington. In the past, citizens who disliked governance in one place could move somewhere that better suited their preferences. As spending and regulatory decisions become more centralized, it will become nearly impossible for people to escape policy choices with which they disagree, eventually cementing a permanent nationalization of all political issues. This trend threatens to harm America's social fabric as well as the quality of its governance, and the Biden Administration plan would only accelerate the trend.

#### **Energy and Climate: Enormous Spending, Minimal Effect**

A major component of the Biden Administration's package is to address climate change as one of the two "great challenges of our time."<sup>93</sup> The proposal includes much of what the President laid out in his campaign platform to use a whole of government approach to achieve his climate objectives. To attempt to decarbonize the power sector fully by 2035, and to reach net zero emissions by 2050, the proposal includes expanding and introducing new subsidies for emissions-free power generation and transmission. Further, the plan calls for taxpayer-funded support for electric vehicles, energy efficiency, jobs training, and research and development.

The plan proposes hundreds of billions of spending for climate and energy initiatives, though it is unclear what this spending will accomplish. U.S. Special Presidential Envoy for Climate John Kerry has noted several times in the past that "if all the industrial nations went down to zero emissions...it wouldn't be enough."<sup>94</sup> The plan appears to be exorbitant spending for little climate return on the investment.

**Electric Vehicles (EVs).** In total, the plan calls for \$174 billion to subsidize nearly every aspect of the EV market, from reshoring supply chains to extending tax credits for buying an EV.<sup>95</sup> While devoid of specific detail, the proposal suggests subsidizing raw materials, parts, the retooling of factories for battery and EV manufacturing, and consumer purchasing. That plan would also provide subsidies to states to build 500,000 EV chargers by 2030, electrify 20 percent of the nation's school buses, and substantially increase the federal procurement of EVs.<sup>96</sup>

More automakers are expanding their respective EV fleet, and General Motors has announced plans to go completely electric by 2035.<sup>97</sup> However, government spending for retooling factories and the production of batteries and EVs is nothing more than corporate welfare. If auto manufacturers believe that EVs are the future, they should secure capital without help from

the taxpayer. Furthermore, federal subsidies to expand charging stations would duplicate what states, localities, and utilities are already doing, and in some cases could make Americans pay twice for the same EV infrastructure—as taxpayers and as ratepayers.

Extending the EV tax credit for purchasing vehicles would merely continue a subsidy that has heavily accrued to wealthy individuals. According to research from the University of California at Berkeley, 90 percent of these tax credits accrue to America's top income quintile.<sup>98</sup> When Congress first implemented the tax credit, it included a phase-out for each vehicle manufacturer, arguing that the credit would no longer be necessary once the industry got off the ground. Repeated attempts to extend the subsidy highlights the flaws of introducing a temporary, infant-industry type of handout. As economist Milton Friedman said, "The so-called infants never grow up" because companies that benefit will lobby for continued preferential treatment.<sup>99</sup>

**Buildings, Energy Efficiency, and Federal Procurement.** Another major element of the energy component of the Biden package is energy efficiency. The plan calls for energy-efficiency tax credits for homes and commercial buildings as well as expanded use of the Weatherization Assistance Program. It also includes a clean-energy block grant for state and local governments and clean-energy procurement for federal buildings.<sup>100</sup> In addition, the plan would establish a \$27 billion Clean Energy and Sustainability Accelerator "to mobilize private investment into distributed energy resources; retrofits of residential, commercial and municipal buildings; and clean transportation."<sup>101</sup>

Homes, offices, and storefronts make up 40 percent of the country's total energy use, and efficiency gains can save significant money on utility bills. Therefore, it is often said that families and businesses are leaving "free money" on the table when they forego energy-efficiency upgrades. If that is the case, however, homeowners and business owners should make those investments with their own money rather than having taxpayers cover a portion of the up-front cost.

Audits of federally funded efficiency programs, as well as academic analysis, have found glaring problems in previous attempts to subsidize energy efficiency. Audits found significant overcharges for products and contractors not completing their work.<sup>102</sup>

In a 2018 paper in the *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, economists examined the impact of the federal Weatherization Assistance Program from a sampling of 30,000 homes in Michigan and found that up-front costs of the program were nearly double the long-term savings.<sup>103</sup> Similarly, the government should only spend taxpayer funds on energy efficiency or clean power for federal buildings if the initiative saves money. Spending should help the taxpayer, not special interests.

**Energy Jobs Training, Orphan Wells, and Abandoned Mines.** Scattered throughout President Biden's plan are federally funded jobs training programs. The President proposes \$40 billion in spending for a Dislocated Workers Program for jobs training in politically determined sectors of the economy, such as clean energy. The program is intended for workers "who have lost jobs through no fault of their own, to gain new skills and to get career services they need with in-demand jobs."<sup>104</sup> The plan also suggests that laying new transmission lines and capping orphan oil and gas wells and abandoned mines will create hundreds of thousands of jobs.

It is unrealistic to simply shift workers from sectors of the economy to which the Biden Administration is hostile toward sectors of the economy that the Administration wants to succeed. Construction workers set to build the Keystone XL pipeline lost their jobs through no fault of their own, but a government program will not seamlessly transfer those workers to other sectors. Previous attempts to create green jobs programs have had limited success in creating a sustainable workforce.<sup>105</sup> Market forces, on the other hand, have had significant success. If the demand for emissions-free power increases, businesses will invest in the workforce necessary to meet that demand.

Abandoned mines and wells are an environmental liability that present public health and safety risks. The Biden Administration is right to prioritize the remediation of these sites and it is a worthwhile use of federal funds. But more money alone is not the solution. Improving the laws and regulations that discourage remediation will help to reduce that liability.<sup>106</sup> Creating an incentive structure that allows nonprofit community organizations, the private sector, and property owners to collaborate with governments at all levels would encourage clean-up, reduce liabilities, and transform land into productive uses.

**Power Grid and Electricity Generation.** The American Jobs Plan expands several existing policies and subsidies, and advances several new ones in support of the Biden Administration's objective for "100 percent carbon-free electricity" by 2035.

Specifically, the plan would extend investment and production tax credits for clean-energy generation and storage for another decade. These credits, along with the existing credit for carbon-sequestration projects, would be expanded to allow companies to take direct payments rather than a tax credit. The plan would also create a new tax credit for hydrogen production, a new investment tax credit for high-voltage capacity transmission lines, and a new Grid Deployment Authority in the U.S. Department of Energy.<sup>107</sup> The plan also calls on Congress to establish a national Energy Efficiency and Clean Electricity Standard.

Taken together, these proposals layer subsidy upon subsidy for politically preferred energy technologies rather than encouraging the "lower bills for middle class Americans" that the American Jobs Plan intends to achieve.

The Administration's plan continues the bipartisan practice of setting energy policy through the tax code. This is inefficient and cronyist tax policy, as well as poor energy policy in that industry becomes politically dependent on, and consequently politically vulnerable to, changes in policy and leadership.<sup>108</sup> The wind, solar, and nuclear power industries collectively provide 30 percent electricity nationally.<sup>109</sup> Existing subsidies for these resources are projected to divert \$52.5 billion in taxes between 2020 and 2024—more than the entire annual budgets of the Department of Energy and Department of the Interior combined.<sup>110</sup> The expanded clean-energy tax credits in the American Jobs Plan will forgo an additional \$400 billion in tax revenue, which must be made up by other taxpayers.

Subsidies do not make energy resources and technology less expensive; they just make more people—taxpayers—pay for them. Instead, the federal government should look to reduce regulatory and trade barriers faced by these industries, which it can uniquely address and will not cost taxpayers billions. It is widely acknowledged that high-voltage transmission infrastructure can provide benefits by connecting remote energy-rich regions with urban areas of high demand, relieving congestion, and improving system resilience.<sup>111</sup> Consequently, utilities spent \$40 billion improving and constructing new transmission systems, compared to \$9 billion in the year 2000.<sup>112</sup>

However, the process of planning, siting, approving, and building these lines generally takes longer than the eight years that the Biden plan covers.<sup>113</sup> Federal agencies should streamline these processes, eliminate policies like "Buy American" restrictions that unnecessarily drive up costs, remove trade barriers, and explore regulatory fixes that could enable better use of existing infrastructure.<sup>114</sup> Policymakers must pursue durable reforms, not temporary exemptions.

In addition to financial subsidies, the plan also proposes to add a major regulatory subsidy for politically preferred energy technologies with a new Energy Efficiency and Clean Energy Standard. The White House has not released details on what such a standard would be or how it would be implemented. Renewable-energy industry groups have expressed support for the concept, in part because it obstructs their competitors in the marketplace. A federal standard also raises questions about the role of states in setting electricity policy and how a federal standard might be redundant to, or inconsistent with, different state policies. There is also the issue of how a federal standard would integrate with different regional electricity markets and account for the Federal Power Act's core commitment to customers that electricity rates be "just and reasonable."

Like state renewable-portfolio standards, a federal standard could further hide costs from customers.<sup>115</sup> For example, a report by the California Air Resources Board, Public Utility Commission, and Energy Commission estimated that it could cost \$66 billion to comply with the state's 2018 law that requires 100 percent of the state's electricity to be zero-carbon sources by 2045.<sup>116</sup>

**Research, Development, Demonstration, and Commercialization.** The Biden plan highlights the challenge of preparing American workers to compete in a globalized and ever-changing economy, a challenge that both parties have struggled to understand and address. President Biden proposes expansive federally funded research, development, demonstration, and commercialization measures, particularly in energy technologies, to spur economic recovery. In particular, the plan proposes that Congress direct more than \$180 billion in taxpayer spending to:

- 10 carbon-capture and sequestration demonstrations for steel, cement, and chemical production facilities;
- A new "technology directorate" within the National Science Foundation to fund and focus existing government programs on semiconductors, advanced computing and communications, and advanced energy technologies (many of these programs reside in the Department of Energy's 17 National Laboratories);
- Upgrades research facilities at the National Labs, historically black colleges and universities, and in rural areas;
- A new National Lab focused on climate research;
- A new Advanced Research Projects Agency-Climate (ARPA-C) to fund climate and clean-energy technology breakthroughs;
- Climate demonstration projects in utility-scale energy storage, carbon capture and sequestration, hydrogen production, advanced nuclear reactors, rare-earth-element separation, floating offshore wind, biofuels and bio products, quantum computing, and electric vehicles;

- At least 10 regional innovation hubs; and
- Funding for the National Institute of Standards and Technology "to advance technologies and capabilities critical to future competitiveness."

The plan casts a dour picture of the state of research and development (R&D) in the U.S., and consequently proposes a major flush of spending as an easy fix for innovation in the U.S. However, the plan lacks context that is important for policymakers considering further taxpayer-backed efforts.

The Bloomberg Innovation Index ranks the U.S. as the world's sixth-most-innovative country, behind South Korea in first place, and ahead of China in 22nd place.<sup>117</sup> According to a National Science Foundation (NSF) report on national and global R&D trends, \$547.9 billion worth of R&D was performed in the U.S. in 2017. According to the NSF, "the main driver of this sustained and sizable increase was business R&D performance," which conducted \$400 billion (73 percent) worth of R&D compared to higher education's \$71 billion and the federal government's \$52 billion.<sup>118</sup>

Funding for R&D also comes overwhelmingly from businesses, which expended \$381 billion on R&D, compared to \$121 billion from the federal government, and \$46 billion from other sources.<sup>119</sup> Average annual domestic R&D increased by \$20.2 billion from 2010 to 2017, reflecting growth rates "modestly faster" than GDP, even as federally funded R&D as a percentage of GDP has consistently fallen since 2009. Though China is growing quickly in R&D, the U.S. remains "the world's top R&D performer."<sup>120</sup>

Despite its extravagant proposed spending, the plan takes a shortsighted approach to taxpayer-backed R&D, demonstration, and commercialization by giving one-off subsidies to the industries and companies that it thinks are the future. Such an approach is severely limited to the lifetime of the government program, is rife with potential for cronyism, and may not align with actual market needs and preferences.

This approach does reward companies with better lobbying teams and political connections, and builds new barriers for companies that do not, or choose not to, meet the parameters of the government's programs. Regardless of their technical merit, unsubsidized companies may appear riskier to potential investors and customers simply because they do not have the government's stamp of approval or interest. Alternatively, a more sustainable, long-term government approach to energy innovation in the U.S. would be for policymakers to seek policies that make the U.S. a more inviting, dynamic ecosystem for innovation and a competitive country in which to do business, invest, and from which to export.

For example, Congress could remove barriers to, and reduce costs of, R&D through competitive, pro-growth, and generally available, tax policy that removes disincentives for companies to invest in infrastructure and innovation. Immediate expensing of short-lived assets, such as investments in machinery and tools, begins to phase out in 2022, and expensing of R&D investments expires after 2021. These provisions should be made permanent and expanded to include longer-lived investments in structures like new manufacturing space.<sup>121</sup>

Or, instead of compounding the number of National Labs and research institutions as proposed by the plan, Congress and the existing laboratories could make bold changes to ferret out the inefficiencies, duplicative regulations, overlapping missions and capabilities, and micromanagement across the existing government labs that make it difficult for the private sector to engage with them. The Department of Energy's Gateway for Accelerated Innovation in Nuclear (GAIN) voucher program has improved private companies with access to National Lab infrastructure and personnel, and generally avoided the cronyism of more interventionist Department of Energy programs.

The pandemic and the government's response to it at the federal, state, and local levels also revealed many areas where regulatory barriers were stifling creativity, innovation, and access to capital and labor.<sup>122</sup> These are the kinds of issues that the Biden Administration and state governors should be studying rather than rushing to spend hundreds of billions of dollars on highly questionable programs.

# Broadband: Government Control the Wrong Approach for Expanding Internet Access

The COVID-19 pandemic has brought broadband access, particularly the lack of it in rural areas, front and center in the infrastructure debate. Closing the "digital divide," which now encompasses the ability to access the Internet, has become a top priority for policymakers on both sides of the aisle. The Biden Administration attempts to address this issue through the plan by allocating \$100 billion to "bring affordable, reliable, high-speed broadband to every American."<sup>123</sup> The proposal prioritizes funds for government-run broadband networks. In addition, it calls for the construction of "future proof" infrastructure, along with dramatically changing the benchmark speeds for broadband.

Congress has already spent a significant amount on various broadband programs in the past three pandemic relief bills. Congress authorized more than \$500 billion to be spent either directly on broadband infrastructure or as funds to be used at the discretion of state, local, and tribal governments to bolster broadband infrastructure.<sup>124</sup>

While it is certainly laudable to want to ensure that America remains competitive in the ever-evolving cyber environment, the solutions proposed by the White House only serve to exacerbate the current framework of outdated and ineffectual regulatory regime of price controls, entry barriers, geographically divided markets, and restricted choice.

**The Dangers of Government-Run Broadband Networks.** The Biden plan "prioritizes support for broadband networks owned, operated by, or affiliated with local governments, non-profits, and co-operatives—providers with less pressure to turn profits and with a commitment to serving entire communities." These government and nonprofit-run broadband networks are typically referred to as municipal broadband.

Empirical evidence indicates that prices in markets with a municipal broadband network are higher than in markets without a government-run network. In fact, George Ford of the Phoenix Center found that prices in cities with municipal broadband were 13 percent higher than in cities without government-run networks.<sup>125</sup> Econometric analysis performed by Sarah Oh of the Technology Policy Institute determined that municipal broadband did not produce any economic benefit, nor did it increase Internet-adoption rates, leaving the digital divide unbridged.<sup>126</sup>

Beyond not providing an economic benefit, municipal broadband often discourages private-sector investment and competition.<sup>127</sup> As economist Lawrence Summers, Treasury Secretary to President Barack Obama, wrote, expanding broadband networks is "clearly the responsibility of the private sector."<sup>128</sup>

Instead of engaging in costly top-down programs with proven lack of success, policymakers should work with the private sector and encourage further innovative solutions to improve access to high-quality, high-speed Internet and encourage Internet adoption.

**Hidden Costs of Price Regulation.** President Biden asserts that "Americans pay too much for the internet" compared to other countries. However, this framing is not entirely accurate. The latest iteration of the Federal Communications Commission's (FCC's) International Broadband Data Report ranks the United States as the seventh-most-affordable country for broadband of the 29 countries that the FCC tracks.<sup>129</sup>

Beyond that mischaracterization of America's ranking in the world, the Administration's proposal strongly implies that the solution to the affordability issue is rate regulation. The effects of this kind of policy would be disastrous.

In 2015, the FCC adopted the Open Internet Order under Democratic leadership.<sup>130</sup> This controversial order reclassified Internet service providers (ISPs) as quasi-public utilities under Title II of the Communications Act of 1934. This change in classification made ISPs subject to provisions of Title II, such as price controls. During the two years during which the Open Internet Order was in effect, there was "a decline in broadband infrastructure investment between 2014 and 2015 by \$500 million and an even deeper decline of \$2.7 billion between 2015 and 2016."<sup>131</sup>

Price controls also have a deleterious effect on the resilience of the broadband networks. In Europe, where regulators control the price of broadband, networks were unable to handle the increased traffic sparked by the COVID-19 pandemic. As a result, European officials had to request that Netflix and YouTube downgrade the quality of their video streams or risk collapsing the networks.<sup>132</sup>

Federal subsidies to promote broadband networks will only serve to distort competition, enriching incumbents and hindering the development of new technology. The best way to lower prices is not with heavy-handed price controls and cumbersome regulation, but through robust competition.

## New Medicaid Spending on Long-Term Care Services

Also included in the President's plan is a proposal to increase spending for long-term services under Medicaid by expanding access to home and community-based services (HCBS) and extend the Money Follows the Person (MFP) program. It is estimated that this proposal would cost \$400 billion over 10 years.<sup>133</sup> The particulars of the proposal are unknown.

Both HCBS and MFP programs are aimed at allowing Medicaid patients to receive care and services at home instead of at institutional facilities, such as nursing homes. In general, this is a worthwhile goal as in-home care is often more desirable for the patient and can be less expensive than care in an institutional setting.<sup>134</sup>

However, the suggestion that more spending is needed should be closely and skeptically evaluated, as should the suggestion of expanding Medicaid's role in delivering long-term care services to more Americans. This \$400 billion proposal would significantly increase taxpayer funding for long-term Medicaid services. For perspective, total Medicaid spending for long-term care and support services amounted to \$197 billion in 2018, of which HCBS totaled \$92 billion.<sup>135</sup> This spending proposal would be in addition to the billions of new non-COVID-19 Medicaid spending that the Administration and Congress included in the 2021 ARPA, including specifically for HCBS.<sup>136</sup>

The proposal also ignores the larger, underlying problem of Americans' significant dependence on the government for long-term care services. In 2018, the government, primarily through Medicaid, paid for 71 percent of all long-term care spending; private sources of payment, including private insurance, accounted for just 29 percent of spending.<sup>137</sup>

This dependence on the government, especially Medicaid, for long-term care is a problem. Not only does the overwhelming role of government crowd out private sources,<sup>138</sup> but federally directed payments restrict states' ability to adjust resources and services where needed and could ultimately reduce needed care for others enrolled in the program.

Medicaid is already overstretched, and policymakers should be going in a different direction—focusing on promoting private alternatives, reducing dependence on government programs, and giving states greater flexibility without adding to the cost of the program.<sup>139</sup>

## Subsidies for Manufacturing: Corporate Welfare

As part of the American Jobs Plan, President Biden proposes federally subsidizing the manufacturing industry to "convert research and innovation into sustained economic growth."<sup>140</sup> Subsidizing the manufacturing industry for rural areas, small businesses, tribal communities, and medicine will cost taxpayers approximately \$300 billion.<sup>141</sup> More specifically, the proposal will allocate funds as follows:

- \$50 billion for semiconductor manufacturing and research;
- \$50 billion to monitor critical-goods production by constructing a new office at the Department of Commerce;
- \$30 billion for medical manufacturing;
- \$46 billion to manufacture materials for green energy;

- \$20 billion for regional innovation hubs and a Community Revitalization Fund;
- \$14 billion to increase technology for industries, academia, and government (geared specifically toward minority-owned businesses in rural areas);
- \$52 billion for domestic manufacturers, with a specific focus on clean energy and manufacturing in rural areas;
- \$31 billion for research and development, venture capital, and credit to small businesses; and
- \$5 billion for a Rural Partnership Program that provides economic support to rural and tribal communities.

President Biden's plan involves major spending to revive an industry that has been in rapid decline since 1980.<sup>142</sup> The United States lost about two million manufacturing jobs between 1980 and 2000, and more recently, 5.5 million jobs between 2000 and 2017.<sup>143</sup> Among all jobs in the United States today, manufacturing only accounts for approximately 8 percent of the total workforce.<sup>144</sup>

The idea of spending billions of dollars to improve manufacturing in the United States counteracts the progress that American workers have already made in terms of technological growth and increased productivity, and blindly allocates taxpayer dollars to a declining sector of the economy.

Technological growth and changes in the style of work have been occurring for the past 200 years. The movement of manufacturing away from manual labor will happen naturally as technological growth continues, making it unnecessary to invest billions of dollars in the industry. This proposal in the American Jobs Plan is counterproductive and will not prevent the continuous shift in manufacturing from occurring.

**Why Has Manufacturing Declined?** There are several factors that can explain the decline in manufacturing. Some of the most common include stronger competition from overseas, less internal migration, and a change in skills required for manufacturing work.<sup>145</sup> It is economically inefficient for employers to keep manufacturing in the United States when labor-intensive industries can relocate to foreign nations at a lower price. In 2019, Chinese labor was approximately one-sixth the price of American labor.<sup>146</sup>

Other than these factors, many economists point to automation and advanced technology as the main drivers behind the shift in manufacturing.<sup>147</sup> This shift, however, is not a loss for American workers—it is a gain that should be applauded. Technological growth and automation have improved output, production, and efficiency across the manufacturing industry. Technology increases labor productivity and allows workers to produce greater output.<sup>148</sup> This has been evident throughout the past several decades as manufacturing output has consistently risen even as manufacturing employment has declined.<sup>149</sup> These technological advancements eventually lead to a growth in real wages.<sup>150</sup>

The rise in technology has essentially shifted the manufacturing industry from low-skilled work to high-skilled work. This shift indicates that the style of work is advancing, workers are becoming more skilled, firms are increasing efficiency, and output and productivity are rising.

**How to Strengthen Manufacturing to the United States.** Strengthening manufacturing requires a climate in which businesses can operate without unnecessary burdens, as well as an incentive for hiring American workers. The Biden plan would raise the corporate tax rate from 21 percent to 28 percent.<sup>151</sup> Regardless of the billions of government dollars spent on supporting U.S. manufacturing, domestic manufacturers have virtually no incentive to begin operations in the United States if they will be paying higher taxes. Subsidizing the current manufacturing industry with billions of dollars is simply not the correct approach for American firms and workers.

# Double-Dipping with the Creating Helpful Incentives to Produce Semiconductors (CHIPS) for America Act

President Biden wants to include a \$50 billion infusion of subsidies into "semiconductor manufacturing and research, as called for in the bipartisan CHIPS Act."<sup>152</sup> This doubling of subsidies toward research and domestic manufacturing funds comes after last year's National Defense Authorization Act included some of the authorizations prescribed in last year's CHIPS for America Act. In February 2021, President Biden called for \$37 billion in additional semiconductor research and industry subsidies when he announced a 100-day supply-chain review.<sup>153</sup>

As Congress continues to analyze further action in semiconductors and specific national security needs, any government money should be tailored to those needs. The U.S. industry has a mix of U.S. and foreign manufacturing, with more than 50 manufacturing plants domestically and fabrication facilities in Europe, Japan, Singapore, and Taiwan.<sup>154</sup> Nearly half of U.S. semiconductor companies' manufacturing base is in the United States, and 18 U.S. states are home to major semiconductor manufacturing facilities.<sup>155</sup>

Despite increased competition from China, South Korea, Taiwan, and other countries, the U.S. semiconductor industry remains a global leader. Of the \$412.3 billion in worldwide semiconductor sales in 2019, American industries comprised 47 percent (\$192.8 billion).<sup>156</sup> It is the fifth-largest exporting industry in the U.S.<sup>157</sup> When it comes to companies producing the most advanced chips smaller than 10 nanometers, U.S.-based Intel is one of three global leaders. Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co. (TSMC), which last year announced plans to build a new plant in Arizona, and South Korea–based Samsung are the other two.<sup>158</sup> Most recently, Intel announced a \$20 billion investment in two new plants in Arizona.<sup>159</sup>

The industry also benefits from a permanent R&D tax credit secured at the end of 2015. Semiconductor and chip manufacturers spend roughly 20 percent of their sales on R&D (close to \$40 billion), more than any other industry.<sup>160</sup> Furthermore, various federal agencies collectively spend about \$1.5 billion on semiconductor-specific research.<sup>161</sup>

Private companies regularly collaborate with these agencies, for instance, through the Department of Energy's National Labs, to improve and advance chip technologies. In addition to federal programs, state and local governments offer subsidies (such as cash grants, targeted tax credits, and industry-specific tax exemptions) for semiconductor plants.

American technological supremacy requires competition in innovation. If anything, specific subsidies would likely undermine innovation as investors "follow" the government's funding path. The U.S. cannot "beat" China by becoming more like China. The U.S. should examine government-imposed barriers that are preventing U.S. companies from competing, rather than awarding industry-specific subsidies.

**National Security Needs.** Nevertheless, national security program needs within the Department of Defense and the Intelligence Community warrant further exploration. Recently, the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) announced the creation of the Structured Array Hardware for Automatically Realized Applications (SAHARA) program, "which aims to expand access to domestic manufacturing capabilities to tackle challenges hampering the secure development of custom chips for defense systems."<sup>162</sup> In addition, the Defense Department's Trusted Foundry Program continues to evolve, and includes 78 industry participants and covers around 2 percent of the overall chips that the Defense Department purchases.<sup>163</sup> Programs such as these deserve further review and scrutiny as they move forward. Properly designed, government and private-sector coordination and resources are warranted for securing future custom-chip designs and production capabilities for national security needs. However, an "American-manufactured-only" strategy will likely not keep up with market demands.

Any government funds, at a minimum, should be tailored to cutting-edge semiconductors, not older semiconductor technologies in order to simply out-subsidize foreign competitors. Additionally, proper guardrails need to be established to prevent any funds from essentially subsidizing foreign government companies and supply chains, especially those that benefit China. Furthermore, the U.S. should look at broader relationships with allied partners to counter supply-chain and manufacturing woes within the semiconductor markets. Strategic and appropriate investments, where necessary for national security interests, combined with the identification and removal of government-based barriers are a good place to start. Simply put, double-dipping for chips will not fix the United States' semiconductor issues.

# Government Job Training: Continuing a Long History of Federal Failure

The plan calls on Congress to "pair job creation efforts with next generation training programs," including "evidence-based approaches to supporting workers."<sup>164</sup> It is important that workers have opportunities to gain the education and training necessary to pursue in-demand careers. Prior to COVID-19, when the economy was strong and there were more job openings than there were workers looking for jobs, employers were offering—even paying workers—to undergo education and training to fill needed positions. Between 2017 and 2020, employers provided an average of \$87 billion worth of training, marking a 34 percent increase over the previous four-year average of \$65 billion.<sup>165</sup>

The federal government also provides job training, but other than its registered apprenticeship programs, federal job training lacks efficiency and effectiveness.<sup>166</sup> The Government Accountability Office notes that 43 different federal job-training programs "span nine agencies and generally overlap by providing similar services."<sup>167</sup>

While the private sector has continually adapted to provide relevant and effective education for workers, government job-training programs have consistently failed to do so. In part, this is because government programs are developed by bureaucrats who have little awareness of the unique skill needs of private-sector employers. In technology, for example, it is hard for federal employees who operate under decades-old information systems to design cutting-edge technological education programs.

The President's plan calls for "evidence-based approaches to supporting workers," but the evidence on federal job-training programs shows that they are ineffective and sometimes even counterproductive. According to "gold standard" randomized experiments, the \$25,000 per-participant federal Job Corps program led to participants being less likely to earn a high school diploma, no more likely to attend or complete college, and earning only \$22 more per week than similar non-participants.<sup>168</sup>

Furthermore, the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) Gold Standard Evaluation found that despite the Department of Labor's directive to provide training for in-demand services, only 32 percent of participants found occupations in their area of training, and the majority of participants—57 percent—did not believe that their training helped them find employment.<sup>169</sup> Moreover, the training did not increase participants' self-sufficiency, and 47 percent of participants who received full WIA services still received Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program benefits (compared to 41 percent of participants who received only core services).<sup>170</sup>

Instead of raising taxes on businesses to finance more wasteful and ineffective job-training programs, policymakers should keep taxes low on businesses and eliminate unnecessary regulations to free up more resources for businesses to invest in providing the education and training that they know, firsthand, to be in demand and to increase workers' productivity and earnings.<sup>171</sup> Moreover, the Administration should expand successful apprenticeship training programs—rather than cancelling the Trump Administration's expansion of industry-recognized apprenticeship programs, as it has—that provide relevant education to workers at zero cost to taxpayers.

#### Putting Big Labor ahead of Workers and Taxpayers

The President's plan directs federal spending included in the proposal towards union jobs and union-imposed pay and benefit levels.<sup>172</sup>

There is nothing wrong with workers choosing to join a union, but considering that only 6 percent of private-sector workers choose to join a union, and considering that among current union members, fully 94 percent of them never voted to become members, federal funds should not prioritize union jobs above non-union jobs. This is especially true as many workers have become frustrated with unions' use of member dues for political activities instead of representing union members,<sup>173</sup> and with union corruption, such as the recent uncovering of what federal investigators called a systemic "culture of corruption" within the United Auto Workers union.<sup>174</sup>

Relying exclusively on union-labor and "prevailing wage" rates will force taxpayers to overpay for federal infrastructure projects. Already, the Davis–Bacon Act, which requires workers on federal construction projects to receive "prevailing" wages and benefits that are 22 percent higher than market wages, drives up federal construction costs by 9.9 percent.<sup>175</sup> That is because the Department of Labor uses non-scientific methods to calculate wage rates, resulting in massively inflated wages in some areas, and below-market rates in others.<sup>176</sup> If federal taxpayers are to foot the cost of a multitrillion-dollar "infrastructure" package, they should not have to pay a hefty premium on top.

In addition to the direct costs that taxpayers will pay through higher union wages and compensation packages, there is a high likelihood that taxpayers will later have to bail out the unfunded pension promises that unions make to their members. Generous and secure pension benefits are a main selling point of union organizers. Yet, union organizers fail to inform workers that most union pension systems have become Ponzi schemes.

Collectively, union pension plans are on track to pay only 42 cents on the dollar in promised pension benefits, with many younger workers on track to receive mere pennies on the dollar.<sup>177</sup> Already, Congress provided a \$6.6 billion<sup>178</sup> bailout to the United Mine Workers of America pension plan in 2019, and another \$86 billion to a select group of about 185 private union pension plans (when more than 1,000 plans are less than 60 percent funded) in ARPA.<sup>179</sup>

The President's proposal makes it a priority for more workers to become union members and implies that workers lack the freedom to join unions. Workers are already free to join a union; the problem is that some workers are not free to *not* to join a union. In the 23 non-right-to-work states, workers can be forced as a condition of employment to join a union and to have a portion of their paychecks taken without their consent and given to a union, even if they do not support the union and do not want its representation.

Instead of attracting members by providing things that workers value—such as education and certification programs, or a la carte benefit options—union leaders are instead looking to policymakers to enact laws that would force more workers into unions.

**The Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act.** President Biden's infrastructure plan calls on Congress to pass the PRO Act and, in seeming direct contradiction to the Supreme Court's decision in *Janus v. AFSCME*, calls on Congress to guarantee union and bargaining rights to public service workers.<sup>180</sup> The PRO Act is a sweeping overhaul of U.S. labor laws that infringes upon workers' freedom, opportunities, and privacy; assaults basic democratic rights; and infringes and oversteps states' sovereignty.

Among other harmful provisions, the PRO Act would violate workers' personal privacy by requiring employers to provide their personal information (such as personal cell phone number and home address) in a searchable electronic format to union organizers, stripping workers of the right to a secret-ballot election by sometimes replacing actual votes with signatures collected by union organizers, legalizing secondary boycotts and subjecting neutral third parties to harmful strikes and boycotts, overturning the franchising business model, upending the gig economy and independent contracting, and invalidating 27 states' right-to-work laws.<sup>181</sup> Each of these steps is an attempt to grant more power to unions regardless of whether workers want them.

There is nothing wrong with workers choosing to join unions because they value the services that unions offer, but no workers should ever be forced to join a union and have union dues taken out of their paychecks against their will, nor should any workers ever be prevented—through exclusive union representation—from negotiating directly with their employer or choosing a non-union representative to negotiate on their behalf.

Instead of forcing workers into unions that they do not support, policymakers should enact true pro-worker laws that allow workers to choose not only whether they want to organize, but that also allow them to organize in ways that offer something other than adversarial relationships and rigid compensation systems that fail to reward performance.<sup>182</sup>

## Housing Proposals: Wasteful and Ineffective

President Biden's plan involves several housing proposals that would waste taxpayer money on ineffective programs.

**Federal Government Involvement in Local Zoning Restrictions.** The infrastructure plan proposes to "eliminate exclusionary zoning and harmful land use policies" through a "new competitive grant program" for jurisdictions that "take concrete steps" to enact changes desired by the federal government.<sup>183</sup> The infrastructure plan specifically targets minimum lot sizes, parking requirements, and single-family housing preferences for elimination.<sup>184</sup>

This empowers the federal government to dictate the texture of local neighborhoods, undermining the ability of families and local governments to determine the distinctive features of their own communities. In addition, conditioning these grants on a state or local government adopting, continuing, or discontinuing any "public policy, regulation, or law" may violate federal law precluding such coercion.<sup>185</sup>

**The Neighborhood Homes Investment Act (NHIA): Inefficient, Place-Based Incentives.** The plan seeks to build and rehabilitate more than 500,000 homes through NHIA tax credits.<sup>186</sup> This would shower \$20 billion of tax credits on 500,000 homes—an average of \$40,000 for each rehabilitation. This tax credit is available only to projects meeting government criteria in government-designated Qualified Census Tracts (QCTs) involving homeowners fitting government-proscribed parameters.

The NHIA provides tax credits covering the difference between the total acquisition and rehabilitation costs of a qualified residence and the sales price—limited to 35 percent of all eligible costs. For instance, an investor who purchases a house for \$200,000 and incurs \$50,000 of rehabilitation costs, but sells the home for only \$230,000 after the rehabilitation could receive a tax credit for \$20,000 covering the difference. The tax credit can also cover the gap between the development costs incurred by the developer and the amount received as compensation (with certain limitations). For instance, a developer may complete \$100,000 of upgrades but only receive \$65,000 in compensation. The tax credit of \$35,000 would cover the gap.

Increasing the valuations of real estate in QCTs that suffer from concentrations of poverty fails to spur the creation of affordable housing. Academic and government studies consistently show place-based development programs fail to increase employment, raise wages, or advance general economic opportunity for targeted residents because they have not addressed the main causes of poverty.<sup>187</sup>

**Inaccurate Claims that Public Housing Suffers from Underinvestment.** The plan aims to spend \$40 billion on improving public housing to fill "longstanding public housing capital needs" caused by "years of disinvestment."<sup>188</sup> The need for capital expenditures (CapEx) on existing structures varies substantially based on characteristics of the particular structure. However, a general rule is that 1 percent of the property value should be allocated annually for such investments.<sup>189</sup> The assertion that "underinvestment" is to blame for the disrepair in many public housing projects ignores the fact that state and local governments already spend an average of more than \$5.3 billion annually on government fixed-residential-assets investment.<sup>190</sup> This annual investment is more than 1.5 percent of the total \$336.7 billion value of all residential property owned by state and local governments.<sup>191</sup>

The infrastructure plan would spend nearly \$40,000 in CapEx for each of the existing 1.1 million public housing units, in addition to the billions already spent by state and local governments. This amounts to an average of more than \$5,000 annually for each of the 1.1 million public housing units.<sup>192</sup>

**Retrofitting and Weatherization: \$213 Billion of Malinvestment.** The plan would spend more than \$213 billion on producing, preserving, and retrofitting more than 2 million living places—a cost of more than \$106,000 per unit.<sup>193</sup> The plan uses rising energy costs as the rationale for the retrofitting and weatherization. However, energy costs have actually declined relative to overall inflation in recent decades.<sup>194</sup> Favored entities, such as solar panel companies, stand to benefit while the private sector bears the consequences of malinvestment resulting from government misallocating limited resources.

**Prevailing Wage Requirements Driving Up Cost of "Affordable" Housing.** The President's plan requires that "prevailing wage" rates be paid on affordable housing infrastructure projects. In many areas, this far exceeds the market rate for wages, resulting in taxpayers bearing significant additional costs.<sup>195</sup> Prevailing-wages requirements drive up costs substantially—a sure way to make affordable housing construction quite expensive to taxpayers.

**Failing to Address a Primary Cause of Increased Housing Costs.** The infrastructure plan does nothing to address one of the key drivers of exorbitant housing costs: the outsized government imprint in the housing-finance sector. The federal government's subsidization of the mortgage markets through government-sponsored enterprises (GSEs) Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac is one of the biggest drivers nationally of home price inflation.

Investors who purchase Fannie's or Freddie's bonds and mortgage-backed securities (MBSs) ultimately provide funds for people to finance homes, and these bondholders and MBS investors enjoy implicit government backing. It is common knowledge that taxpayers would make good on promised cash flows if either Fannie or Freddie failed financially. This feature leads to riskier lending than would take place without such guarantees because it allows investors to ignore the true financial risks of those underlying mortgages and securities.<sup>196</sup> More than 90 percent of all residential MBSs are issued by Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac.<sup>197</sup>

Home prices have spiked 75 percent since February 2012.<sup>198</sup> This is 29 percent higher than the peak of the prior housing bubble reached in 2007.<sup>199</sup> Real (adjusted for overall inflation) residential property prices in the United

States by the third quarter of 2020 reached the levels of late 2004 as the prior bubble neared its peak, setting all-time highs in real housing prices.<sup>200</sup> The decline in 30-year fixed interest rates from near 6.6 percent at the prior peak to a low of just 2.65 percent in January 2021 masked the impact of the rising home costs on affordability.<sup>201</sup> A return to 6.6 percent 30-year fixed mortgage rates (still below the historical average) would increase a mortgage payment by 58 percent even with no increase in home prices.

The continued government guarantees and subsidies dangerously prop up these housing prices. Congress could make housing more affordable by shrinking the federal role in housing finance.

# Infrastructure Policy Alternatives

While the Biden Administration's spending plan is strongly misguided, criticism of the plan should not be mistaken for complacency about the quality of the nation's infrastructure. There is tremendous opportunity to reform federal policy in ways that would improve the value of current spending.<sup>202</sup> These include:

- **Reforming federal permitting rules, which would allow construction projects to be completed faster and at lower costs.** Changes along these lines were part of surface transportation legislation crafted by the Senate Environment and Public Works Committee in 2019, which did not become law but did receive bipartisan support.<sup>203</sup>
- Allowing state and local governments to have more flexibility and authority to fund and build infrastructure themselves. This would include removing the prohibition on tolling on most of the interstate highway system, removing the limit on the Passenger Facility Charge for airports, allowing low-density states to spend a smaller portion of their Highway Trust Fund allotment on public transit, and providing regulatory "escape hatches" so that states can seek exemptions to federal mandates if they can demonstrate that the mandate would substantially increase costs.<sup>204</sup>
- **Restraining infrastructure spending until there is a better sense of how the pandemic has altered infrastructure needs.** This would include a "fix it first" focus on maintaining existing infrastructure, and largely or completely pausing expansion projects, especially in the context of federal funds.

These reforms would improve infrastructure without requiring massive tax increases or needlessly enlarging federal power and control over local matters.

# Conclusion

Unlike how it has been promoted, the Biden Administration's American Jobs Plan would undermine the post-pandemic economic recovery through a wide array of wasteful spending programs, cronyist corporate subsidies, burdensome federal regulations, and destructive tax increases. Congress must resist attempts to convert the plan into legislation, and should instead seek beneficial policy reforms that could find bipartisan support.

**David A.** Ditch is Policy Analyst in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation. **Dustin Carmack** is Research Fellow in the Center for Technology Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. **Jeremy Dalrymple** is Research Associate in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Freedom. **Matthew D. Dickerson** is Director of the Hermann Center. **Elizabeth Hanke** is Research Fellow for Labor Economics and Policy in the Roe Institute. **Rachel Greszler** is Research Fellow in Economics, the Budget, and Entitlements in the Hermann Center. **Joel Griffith** is Research Fellow for Financial Regulations in the Roe Institute. **Nicolas D. Loris** is Deputy Director of the Roe Institute and Herbert and Joyce Morgan Fellow in Energy and Environmental Policy. **Nina Owcharenko Schaefer** is Senior Research Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Research Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Research Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Roe Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation. **Katie Tubb** is Senior Policy Analyst for Energy and the Environment in the Roe Institute.

# Endnotes

- 1. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan," The White House, March 31, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements -releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan (accessed May 3, 2021).
- David A. Ditch and Matthew D. Dickerson, "9 Things You Need to Know About the \$1.4 Trillion Fiscal Year 2021 Omnibus and \$900 Billion COVID-19 Package," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, December 22, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/9-things-you-need -know-about-the-14-trillion-fiscal-year-2021.
- 3. David A. Ditch, "9 Things You Need to Know About Biden's 'Infrastructure' Spending Plan," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 8, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/9-things-you-need-know-about-bidens-infrastructure-spending-plan.
- 4. Most recently, Fixing America's Surface Transportation Act (2015), Public Law No. 114–94, and the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) Reauthorization Act of 2018, Public Law No. 115–254.
- 5. David A. Ditch, "A Transportation Agenda for 2021 and Beyond," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3552, October 29, 2021, https://www.heritage .org/transportation/report/transportation-agenda-2021-and-beyond.
- 6. David A. Ditch, "Biden's Tax-and-Spend 'Infrastructure' Plan Would Slow Economy, Deepen Swamp," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 1, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/bidens-tax-and-spend-infrastructure-plan-would-slow-economy-deepen.
- 7. Subsidizing personal and business expenditures, such as the purchase of electric vehicles, should not be counted as infrastructure spending.
- 8. Ditch, "9 Things You Need to Know About Biden's 'Infrastructure' Spending Plan."
- 9. David A. Ditch, ed., "COVID-19 Proposals Should Focus on Disease, Not Wasteful Spending Increases," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3588, February 25, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/covid-19-proposals-should-focus-disease-not-wasteful-spending-increases.
- 10. The federal government hampers the "user pays" principle in several ways, including by banning tolls on most of the interstate highway system, charging harbor fees based on cargo value rather than the costs that a given ship imposes, limiting airport passenger fees, and subsidizing transit users with funds from the gas tax.
- 11. David A. Ditch, "Democrats Ready to Railroad Huge Infrastructure Boondoggle," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 18, 2021, https://www .heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/democrats-ready-railroad-huge-infrastructure-boondoggle.
- 12. Burgess Everett and Marianne Levine, "Senate Democrats Reject Republican Infrastructure Bid," *Politico*, April 21, 2021, https://www.politico.com /news/2021/04/21/senate-democrats-republican-infrastructure-484035 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 13. News release, "Remarks by Secretary of the Treasury Janet L. Yellen on International Priorities to the Chicago Council on Global Affairs," U.S. Department of the Treasury, April 5, 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0101 (accessed April 6, 2021).
- 14. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "The Made in America Tax Plan Report," April 7, 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/made-in -america-tax-plan-report (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 15. Jacob M. Schlesinger and Andrew Restuccia, "Behind Biden's Big Plans: Belief That Government Can Drive Growth," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 30, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-bidens-big-plans-belief-that-government-can-drive-growth-11617118656 (accessed April 14, 2021).
- 16. F. A. Hayek, *The Fatal Conceit: The Errors of Socialism* (Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1988).
- 17. Terry Miller, Anthony B. Kim, and James M. Roberts, 2021 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2020), https://www.heritage.org/index.
- 18. Anthony B. Kim, "Advancing Economic Freedom Matters More Than Ever, 2021 Index Shows," The Daily Signal, March 4, 2021, https://www.dailysignal .com/2021/03/04/advancing-economic-freedom-matters-more-than-ever-2021-index-shows/.
- 19. John Tomasi, "The Moral Case for Economic Liberty," 2014 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation and Dow Jones & Company, Inc., 2014), https://www.heritage.org/index/pdf/2014/book/chapter3.pdf.
- 20. Arthur Brooks, The Conservative Heart (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2015), p. 36.
- 21. The White House, "Remarks by President Biden on the American Jobs Plan," March 31, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches -remarks/2021/03/31/remarks-by-president-biden-on-the-american-jobs-plan/ (accessed April 14, 2021).
- 22. The Ezra Klein Show, "The Best Explanation of Biden's Thinking I've Heard," *The New York Times*, transcript, April 9, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com /2021/04/09/opinion/ezra-klein-podcast-brian-deese.html (accessed April 14, 2021).
- 23. Dean Cheng and Olivia Enos, "Ideas Matter: The Fight Against the Ideology of the Chinese Regime," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3596, March 29, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/ideas-matter-the-fight-against-the-ideology-the-chinese-regime.
- 24. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 25. Matthew D. Dickerson, "President Biden's Corporate Tax Increase Would Reduce Wages, Harm Economic Growth, and Make America Less Competitive," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3611, April 20, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/president-bidens-corporate-tax-increase-would -reduce-wages-harm-economic-growth-and.

- 26. Parker Sheppard, "The Long-Run Economic Effects of Raising the Corporate Tax Rate to 28 Percent," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6076, April 15, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/the-long-run-economic-effects-raising-the-corporate-tax-rate-28-percent.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Adam N. Michel, "The High Price That American Workers Pay for Corporate Taxes," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3243, September 11, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/the-high-price-american-workers-pay-corporate-taxes.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Scott R. Baker, Stephen Teng Sun, and Constantine Yannelis, "Corporate Taxes and Retail Prices," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 27058, April 2020, http://www.nber.org/papers/w27058 (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 31. Daniel Bunn et al., "President Biden's Infrastructure Plan Raises Taxes on U.S. Production," Tax Foundation, March 31, 2021, https://taxfoundation.org /biden-infrastructure-american-jobs-plan/ (accessed April 6, 2021).
- 32. Ibid., and Elke Asen, "Corporate Tax Rates around the World, 2020," Tax Foundation, December 9, 2020, https://taxfoundation.org/publications /corporate-tax-rates-around-the-world/ (accessed April 6, 2021).
- 33. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "The Made in America Tax Plan," April 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/136/MadeInAmericaTaxPlan \_\_Report.pdf (accessed April 7, 2021).
- 34. Kyle Pomerleau, "Joe Biden's Alternative Minimum Book Tax," *Tax Notes Federal*, Vol. 169 (October 5, 2020), https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads /2020/11/Pomerleau-On-the-Margin-October-5-2020.pdf?x91208 (accessed April 6, 2021).
- 35. Financial Accounting Standards Board, "About the FASB," July 2020, https://www.fasb.org/facts/ (accessed April 6, 2021).
- 36. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 37. Daniel Bunn, "The Balancing Act of GILTI and FDII," Tax Foundation, April 7, 2021, https://taxfoundation.org/intellectual-property-ip-tax-gilti-fdii/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 38. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "The Made in America Tax Plan."
- 39. Curtis Dubay and Nicolas D. Loris, "What's an Oil Subsidy?" Heritage Foundation *WebMemo* No. 3251, May 12, 2011, https://www.heritage.org /environment/report/whats-oil-subsidy.
- 40. Adam N. Michel, "Post-COVID-19 Tax Policy: Keeping Taxes Low to Ensure a Robust Recovery," Heritage Foundation, *Backgrounder* No. 3549, October 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/post-covid-19-tax-policy-keeping-taxes-low-ensure-robust-recovery.
- 41. This does not include \$15 billion for electric-vehicle charging stations, which are more related to energy and climate than to transportation.
- 42. Jeff Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released," Eno Center for Transportation, April 9, 2021, https://www.enotrans .org/article/details-of-transportation-programs-in-biden-investment-plan-released/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. David A. Ditch and Nicolas D. Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3450, November 12, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/improving-surface-transportation-through-federalism.
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. See Randal O'Toole and Christopher Legras, "Congestion Kills, So Why Are Politicians Making It Worse?" Cato Institute *Commentary*, October 28, 2019, https://www.cato.org/commentary/congestion-kills-so-why-are-politicians-making-it-worse (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 47. It is interesting that the package includes a program that seeks to undo damage caused by central planners in previous generations, while at the same time promoting central planning in a variety of other areas.
- 48. Ditch and Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism."
- 49. Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released."
- 50. U.S. Census Bureau, "American Community Survey 2019," Table B08119, https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=b08119&tid=ACSDT1Y2019.B08119& hidePreview=false (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 51. Ditch and Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism."
- 52. Federal Transit Administration, "Apportionments: Table 3: FY 2019 Section 5307 and 5340 Urbanized Area Formula Appropriations (Full Year)," https:// www.transit.dot.gov/funding/apportionments/table-3-fy-2019-section-5307-and-5340-urbanized-area-formula-appropriations (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 53. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," https://www.covidmoneytracker.org (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 54. Federal Transit Administration, "2019 Data Tables," https://www.transit.dot.gov/ntd/data-product/2019-data-tables (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 55. Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released."
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. Randal O'Toole, "Transit Gets \$14 Billion in Relief," Cato Institute *Commentary*, December 23, 2020, https://www.cato.org/blog/transit-gets-14-billion -relief (accessed May 3, 2021).

- 58. Kim Parker, Juliana Menasce Horowitz, and Rachel Minkin, "How the Coronavirus Outbreak Has—and Hasn't—Changed the Way Americans Work," Pew Research Center, December 9, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2020/12/09/how-the-coronavirus-outbreak-has-and-hasnt -changed-the-way-americans-work/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 59. Metropolitan Transportation Authority, "MTA 2021 Adopted Budget," February 2021, https://new.mta.info/document/30186 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 60. Operational employees only. See Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, "FY2022 Proposed Budget, Effective July 1, 2021," https://www .wmata.com/about/records/upload/Proposed-FY2022-Budget.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 61. Southeastern Pennsylvania Transportation Authority, "Fiscal Year 2021 Operating Budget," https://planning.septa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02 /Operating-Budget-FY2021.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 62. Bay Area Rapid Transit, "Fiscal Year 2021 Adopted Budget," https://www.bart.gov/sites/default/files/docs/FY21%20Adopted%20Budget%20Manual %20Final%2009.23x.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 63. Chicago Transit Authority, "Fiscal Year 2021 President's Budget Recommendations," https://www.transitchicago.com/assets/1/6/FY2021\_BUDGET \_BOOK\_-\_FINAL\_(Online\_Version).pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 64. Los Angeles Metropolitan Transportation Authority, "Fiscal Year 2021 Adopted Budget," https://media.metro.net/2020/FY21-Adopted-Budget.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 65. Metropolitan Atlanta Rapid Transit Authority, "Fiscal Year 2021 Proposed Budget," https://www.itsmarta.com/uploadedfiles/FY21-Proposed-Budget -Book.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 66. U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Personal Income by County, Metro, and Other Areas, 2019," https://www.bea.gov/data/income-saving/personal -income-county-metro-and-other-areas (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 67. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employer Costs for Employee Compensation for Private Industry Workers by Occupational and Industry Group (December 2020)," March 18, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/ecec.t04.htm (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 68. Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released."
- 69. Randal O'Toole, "Stopping the Runaway Train: The Case for Privatizing Amtrak," Cato Institute *Policy Analysis* No. 712, November 13, 2012, https://www .cato.org/policy-analysis/stopping-runaway-train-case-privatizing-amtrak (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 70. Michael Sargent, "Free the Northeast from Amtrak's Clutches: How to Get Rail Traffic Moving Far More Efficiently in and around New York City," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 29, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/transportation/commentary/free-the-northeast-amtraks-clutches-how -get-rail-traffic-moving-far-more.
- 71. Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released."
- 72. Randal O'Toole, "Amtrak's Money-Losing Vision," Cato Institute blog, April 1, 2021, https://www.cato.org/blog/amtraks-money-losing-vision (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 73. Randal O'Toole, "Why Is Biden Talking about High Speed Trains and Supersonic Planes When His Infrastructure Plan Doesn't Include Either One?" Cato Institute blog, April 12, 2021, https://www.cato.org/blog/why-biden-talking-about-high-speed-trains-supersonic-planes-when-jobs-plan-doesnt -include (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 74. Alex Thompson, Theodoric Meyer, and Tanya Snyder, "How High Speed Trains Got Railroaded in Biden's Infrastructure Plan," *Politico*, April 2, 2021, https://www.politico.com/newsletters/transition-playbook/2021/04/02/the-three-words-not-in-bidens-infrastructure-plan-492348 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 75. David A. Ditch, "Taxpayers Deserve a Refund for California's Rail Debacle," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 25, 2019, https://www.heritage .org/taxes/commentary/taxpayers-deserve-refund-californias-rail-debacle, and Wendell Cox, "Assessing the Results of the High-Speed Intercity Passenger Rail Program," Reason Foundation *Policy Study*, December 3, 2020, https://reason.org/policy-study/assessing-the-results-of-the-high -speed-intercity-passenger-rail-program/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 76. Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released."
- 77. David A. Ditch, "Washington's Wasteful Service Mandates Threaten the Airline Industry," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 7, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/transportation/commentary/washingtons-wasteful-service-mandates-threaten-the-airline-industry.
- 78. Ditch, "A Transportation Agenda for 2021 and Beyond."
- 79. David A. Ditch, "One Botched CARES Act Bailout for Airports Is More Than Enough," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 8, 2020, https://www .heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/one-botched-cares-act-bailout-airports-more-enough.
- 80. Rachel Greszler, "Why Congress Must 'Cancel' the Davis–Bacon Act," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 7, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/jobs -and-labor/commentary/why-congress-must-cancel-the-davis-bacon-act.
- 81. Tori K. Smith, "Biden Administration's Approach to 'Buy American' Will Harm Taxpayers," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6048, February 25, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/biden-administrations-approach-buy-american-will-harm-taxpayers.
- 82. Ditch, "A Transportation Agenda for 2021 and Beyond."

- 83. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 84. Chris Edwards, "Who Owns U.S. Infrastructure?" Cato Institute *Tax and Budget Bulletin* No. 78, June 1, 2017, https://www.cato.org/tax-budget-bulletin /who-owns-us-infrastructure (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 85. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 86. This is especially true today, when there has been discussion of a major federal infrastructure package for the past several years. See David A. Ditch, "Yes to Infrastructure, But Not if It Means \$2 Trillion in New Debt," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, May 6, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/debt /commentary/yes-infrastructure-not-if-it-means-2-trillion-new-debt.
- 87. Ditch and Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism."
- 88. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker."
- 89. Ditch, "COVID-19 Proposals Should Focus on Disease, Not Wasteful Spending Increases."
- 90. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker."
- 91. Most of relief funds were directed at pandemic response, Medicaid, education, transit, and more. Since the amount earmarked for some items (including education and transit) exceed any possible pandemic-related costs, and the funds from the March 2021 American Rescue Plan Act were essentially unrestricted, state and local governments could easily shift budgetary resources toward needed infrastructure projects. See Ditch, "COVID-19 Proposals Should Focus on Disease, Not Wasteful Spending Increases."
- 92. Eugene W. Hickok, *Why States? The Challenge of Federalism* (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2007), http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com /2019/WHYSTATES\_INT\_Updated2016.pdf.
- 93. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 94. Nicolas D. Loris, "John Kerry's Surprising Comments on International Regulations and Climate Change," The Daily Signal, December 11, 2015, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2015/12/11/john-kerrys-surprising-comments-on-international-regulations-and-climate-change/.
- 95. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 96. Ibid.
- "U.S. Electric Vehicle Market Poised for Record Sales in 2021, According to Edmunds," PR Newswire, February 2, 2021, https://www.prnewswire.com /news-releases/us-electric-vehicle-market-poised-for-record-sales-in-2021-according-to-edmunds-301220137.html (accessed April 8, 2021), and Paul A. Eisenstein, "GM to Go All-Electric by 2035, Phase Out Gas and Diesel Engines," NBC News, January 28, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/business /autos/gm-go-all-electric-2035-phase-out-gas-diesel-engines-n1256055 (accessed April 8, 2021).
- Severin Borenstein and Lucas Davis, "The Distributional Effects of U.S. Clean Energy Tax Credits," NBER Tax Policy and the Economy, Vol. 30, No. 1 (2016), pp. 191–234, https://haas.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/WP262.pdf (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 99. Milton and Rose Friedman, Free to Choose: A Personal Statement (New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1979), pp. 5 and 6.
- 100. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 101. Ibid.
- 102. David W. Kreutzer, "Caulk the Leaks in Weatherization Spending," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, November 15, 2010, https://www.heritage.org /environment/commentary/caulk-the-leaks-weatherization-spending.
- 103. Meredith Fowlie, Michael Greenstone, and Catherine Wolfram, "Do Energy Efficiency Investments Deliver? Evidence from the Weatherization Assistance Program," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 133, No. 3 (August 2018), pp. 1597–1644, https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjy005 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 104. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 105. U.S. Department of Labor Office of Inspector General, "Recovery Act: Slow Pace Placing Workers into Jobs Jeopardizes Employment Goals of the Green Jobs Program," September 30, 2011, https://www.oig.dol.gov/public/reports/oa/viewpdf.php?r=18-11-004-03-390&y=2011 (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 106. Jonathan Wood, "Prospecting for Pollution: The Need for Better Incentives to Clean Up Abandoned Mines," PERC *Public Lands Report*, February 2020, https://www.perc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/prospecting-for-pollution-abandoned-mines.pdf (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 107. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 108. See Adam N. Michel, "Lame Duck and Beyond, Tax Extenders Are Still Bad Policy," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6030, December 4, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/lame-duck-and-beyond-tax-extenders-are-still-bad-policy, and Nicolas D. Loris and Katie Tubb, "Allow Energy Tax Credits to Expire," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3164, November 16, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/environment/report/allow -energy-tax-credits-expire.
- 109. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Frequently Asked Questions," March 5, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq.php?id=427&t=3 (accessed May 3, 2021).

- 110. Joint Committee on Taxation, "Estimates of Federal Tax Expenditures for Fiscal Years 2020–2024," November 5, 2020, https://www.jct.gov /publications/2020/jcx-23-20/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 111. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Assessing HVDC Transmission for Impacts of Non Dispatchable Generation," June 2018, https://www.eia.gov /analysis/studies/electricity/hvdctransmission/pdf/transmission.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 112. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Utilities Continue to Increase Spending on the Electric Transmission System," March 26, 2021, https://www .eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=47316 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 113. For example, the TransWest Express Transmission Projects connecting wind turbines in Wyoming to Arizona, Nevada, and California began in 2007 and is still awaiting its final "notice to proceed" after over 13 years of studies, surveys, route siting, hearings, easement and rights of way approvals, state and county permits, and approvals from the federal Bureau of Land Management, Bureau of Reclamation, Forest Service, and Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. TransWest Express, LLC, "Schedule and Timeline," http://www.transwestexpress.net/about/timeline.shtml (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 114. Philip Howard, "Two Years, Not Ten Years: Redesigning Infrastructure Approvals," Common Good, September 2015, https://www.commongood.org /wp-content/uploads/2017/07/2YearsNot10Years.pdf (accessed April 12, 2021), and Diane Katz, "Time to Repeal the Obsolete National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA)," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3293, March 14, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/time -repeal-the-obsolete-national-environmental-policy-act-nepa.
- 115. Patrick Wilson, "Inside the Utility Company Lobbying Blitz That Will Hike Electric Bills," ProPublica, October 9, 2020, https://www.propublica.org /article/inside-the-utility-company-lobbying-blitz-that-will-hike-electric-bills (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 116. California Energy Commission, "California Releases Report Charting Path to 100 Percent Clean Electricity," March 15, 2021, https://www.energy.ca.gov /news/2021-03/california-releases-report-charting-path-100-percent-clean-electricity (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 117. Bloomberg Business, "The Bloomberg Innovation Index (2015)," https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2015-innovative-countries (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 118. Mark Boroush, "Research and Development: U.S. Trends and International Comparisons," National Science Foundation, January 15, 2020, https://ncses .nsf.gov/pubs/nsb20203 (accessed May 4, 2021).
- 119. Other sources being state and local governments, nonprofits, and higher education.
- 120. Boroush, "Research and Development: U.S. Trends and International Comparisons."
- 121. Michel, "Post-COVID-19 Tax Policy: Keeping Taxes Low to Ensure a Robust Recovery."
- 122. Romina Boccia and Adam N. Michel, "How Congress Can Enable the Great American Economic Recovery," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3491, April 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/how-congress-can-enable-the-great-american-economic-recovery.
- 123. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 124. Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021, H.R. 133, 116th Congress, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/133 (accessed April 28, 2021); CARES Act, H.R. 748, 116th Congress, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/748 (accessed April 28, 2021); and American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, H.R. 1319, 117th Congress, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1319 (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 125. George S. Ford, "OTI's Cost of Connectivity 2020 Report: A Critical Review," Phoenix Center Perspectives, July 20, 2020, https://www.phoenix-center .org/perspectives/Perspective20-06Final.pdf (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 126. Sarah Oh, "What Are the Economic Effects of Municipal Broadband?" The 47th Research Conference on Communication, Information and Internet Policy 2019, July 30, 2019, https://papers.csm?abstract\_id=3426247 (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 127. Berin Szoka, Matthew Starr, and Jon Henke, "Don't Blame Big Cable. It's Local Governments That Choke Broadband Competition," *Wired*, July 7, 2013, https://www.wired.com/2013/07/we-need-to-stop-focusing-on-just-cable-companies-and-blame-local-government-for-dismal-broadband -competition/ (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 128. Lawrence Summers, "The Next President Should Make Infrastructure Spending a Priority," *The Washington Post*, September 11, 2016, https://www .washingtonpost.com/opinions/whoever-wins-the-presidential-election-must-make-infrastructure-spending-a-priority/2016/09/11/406ef0ee-76c2 -11e6-b786-19d0cb1ed06c\_story.html (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 129. Federal Communications Commission, "International Broadband Data Report (Sixth)," February 2, 2018, https://www.fcc.gov/reports-research /reports/international-broadband-data-reports/international-broadband-data-report-4 (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 130. Federal Communications Commission, "FCC Releases Open Internet Order," March 12, 2015, https://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-releases-open -internet-order (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 131. Patrick Hedger, "Net Reality: Five Years Since the Open Internet Order," Competitive Enterprise Institute, February 26, 2020, https://cei.org/blog/net -reality-five-years-since-the-open-internet-order/ (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 132. Jon Brodkin, "Netflix, YouTube Cut Video Quality in Europe After Pressure from EU Official," ArsTechnica, March 20, 2020, https://arstechnica.com /tech-policy/2020/03/netflix-and-youtube-cut-streaming-quality-in-europe-to-handle-pandemic/ (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 133. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."

- 134. As Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Actuaries warn, however, "Use of home and community-based services can substantially reduce expenditures for enrollees who would otherwise have had to enter a nursing home or who transition from institutional to community settings. Conversely, the expanding use of these services, by those who would not otherwise have had nursing home care, adds to overall program costs and may offset some amount of the savings realized by reducing the use of institutional long-term care services." Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2018 Actuarial Report on the Financial Outlook for Medicaid, p. 15, https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2018-report.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 135. Molly O'Malley Watts, MaryBeth Musumeci, and Priya Chidambaram, "Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services Enrollment and Spending," Kaiser Family Foundation *Issue Brief*, February 2020, https://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Medicaid-Home-and-Community-Based-Services -Enrollment-and-Spending (accessed May 5, 2021).
- 136. Congressional Budget Office, "Estimated Budgetary Effects of H.R. 1319, American Rescue Plan Act of 2021," Table 9, March 10, 2021, https://www.cbo .gov/publication/57056 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 137. Congressional Research Service, "Who Pays for Long-Term Services and Supports," *In Focus*, March 20, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product /pdf/IF/IF10343 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 138. Jeffrey R. Brown, Norma B. Coe, and Amy Finkelstein, "Medicaid Crowd-Out of Private Long-Term Care Insurance Demand: Evidence from the Health and Retirement Survey," National Bureau of Economic Research, *Working Paper* No. 12536, September 2006, https://www.nber.org/papers/w12536 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 139. Nina Owcharenko Schaefer, "Medicaid at 55: Understanding the Design, Trends, and Reforms Needed to Improve the Health Care Safety Net," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3604, April 14, 2021, http://report.heritage.org/bg3604.
- 140. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."

141. Ibid.

- 142. Richard Hernandez, "The Fall of Employment in the Manufacturing Sector," Bureau of Labor Statistics *Monthly Labor Review* (August 2018), https:// www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2018/beyond-bls/the-fall-of-employment-in-the-manufacturing-sector.htm#:-:text=But%20there%20are%20far%20fewer ,21%20and%2055)%20U.S.%20workers (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 143. Ibid.
- 144. Gretchen Frazee, "Why a Slowdown in Manufacturing Matters for the U.S. Economy," PBS, November 5, 2019, https://www.pbs.org/newshour /economy/making-sense/why-a-slowdown-in-manufacturing-matters-for-the-u-s-economy (accessed April 8, 2021).
- 145. Hernandez, "The Fall of Employment in the Manufacturing Sector."
- 146. Kenneth Rapoza, "How to Bring Manufacturing Home to the U.S. from China," *Forbes*, June 30, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2020 /06/30/how-to-bring-manufacturing-home-to-the-us-from-china/?sh=4a1f0dc12b8c (accessed April 9, 2021).
- 147. Teresa C. Fort, Justin R. Pierce, and Peter K. Schott, "New Perspectives on the Decline of US Manufacturing Employment," *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, Vol. 32, No. 2 (Spring 2018), p. 49, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdf/10.1257/jep.32.2.47 (accessed April 8, 2021).

- 149. Ibid., p. 48.
- 150. James Bessen, "How Technology Has Affected Wages for the Last 200 Years," *Harvard Business Review*, April 29, 2015, https://hbr.org/2015/04/how -technology-has-affected-wages-for-the-last-200-years (accessed April 28, 2021).
- 151. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 152. Ibid.
- 153. Trevor Hunnicutt and Nandita Bose, "Biden to Press for \$37 Billion to Boost Chip Manufacturing Amid Shortfall," Reuters, February 24, 2021, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-biden-supply-chains/biden-to-press-for-37-billion-to-boost-chip-manufacturing-amid-shortfall-idUSKBN2AOI3D (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 154. Semiconductor Industry Association, "2020 Factbook," https://www.semiconductors.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/2020-SIA-Factbook-FINAL \_reduced-size.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 155. Semiconductor Industry Association, "Industry Impact," https://www.semiconductors.org/semiconductors-101/industry-impact/ (accessed May 3, 2021), and Michaela D. Platzer, Karen M. Sutter, and John F. Sargent, Jr., "Semiconductors: U.S. Industry, Global Competition, and Federal Policy," Congressional Research Service, October 26, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46581 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 156. Semiconductor Industry Association, "2020 Factbook."

157. Ibid.

- 158. Karen Hao, "A New \$12 Billion US Chip Plant Sounds Like a Win for Trump. Not Quite," *MIT Technology Review*, May 19, 2020, https://www .technologyreview.com/2020/05/19/1001902/tsmc-chip-plant-and-huawei-export-ban-not-trump-win/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 159. News release, "Intel CEO Pat Gelsinger Announces 'IDM 2.0' Strategy for Manufacturing, Innovation and Product Leadership," Intel, March 23, 2021, https:// www.intel.com/content/www/us/en/newsroom/news/idm-manufacturing-innovation-product-leadership.html#gs.z8tc1y (accessed May 3, 2021).

<sup>148.</sup> Ibid.

- 160. Semiconductor Industry Association, "Winning the Future," April 2019, https://www.semiconductors.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/FINAL-SIA -Blueprint-for-web.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 161. Ibid.
- 162. News release, "Expanding Domestic Manufacturing of Secure, Custom Chips for Defense Needs," Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, March 18, 2021, https://www.darpa.mil/news-events/2021-03-18 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 163. John M. Donnelly, "Pentagon Races to Shore Up Supply Chain Security," Government Technology, April 9, 2021, https://www.govtech.com/security /Pentagon-Races-to-Shore-Up-Supply-Chain-Security.html (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 164. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 165. Statista, "Total Training Expenditures in the United States from 2012 to 2020," https://www.statista.com/statistics/788521/training-expenditures -united-states/ (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 166. Matt Weidinger, "CEA Report Finds Most Government Training Programs Fall Short," AEIdeas Blog, June 24, 2019, https://www.aei.org/poverty -studies/cea-report-finds-most-government-training-programs-fall-short/ (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 167. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Employment and Training Programs: Department of Labor Should Assess Efforts to Coordinate Services Across Programs," GAO-19-200, March 28, 2019, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-200 (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 168. David B. Muhlhausen, "Job Corps: An Unfailing Record of Failure," Heritage Foundation *WebMemo* No. 2423, May 5, 2009, https://www.heritage.org /jobs-and-labor/report/job-corps-unfailing-record-failure.
- 169. David B. Muhlhausen, "Federal Job Training Fails Again," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3198, March 10, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/jobs -and-labor/report/federal-job-training-fails-again.
- 170. Ibid.
- 171. Rachel Greszler, "Labor Policy for COVID-19 and Beyond: Recommendations to Get Americans Back to Work," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3506, June 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/BG3506.pdf.
- 172. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 173. Up to one-third of workers' dues go to unions' political and ideological activities, with some unions spending more on politics than on representing their own members. See Free to Teach, "FAQs: Where Do Your Union Dues Go? (2017–2018): Teachers Union Spending in Pennsylvania, 2017–18," https://www.freetoteach.org/where-do-your-union-dues-go/ (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 174. Ben Foldy and Nora Naughton, "UAW Reaches Settlement with Feds in Multiyear Corruption Probe," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated December 14, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/doj-reaches-civil-settlement-with-united-auto-workers-in-corruption-probe-11607957059 (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 175. James Sherk, "Testimony: Examining the Department of Labor's Implementation of the Davis-Bacon Act," testimony before the Committee on Education and the Workforce, U.S. House of Representatives, April 14, 2011, https://www.heritage.org/article/testimony-examining-the-department -labors-implementation-the-davis-bacon-act.
- 176. For example, the prevailing hourly wage for cement masons in Spartanburg, South Carolina, is \$12.64 (29 percent below the market rate of \$17.81), compared to a \$51.97 Davis–Bacon rate in New York City (63.2 percent above the market rate of \$31.85). Market rates available from: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wage Statistics," https://www.bls.gov/oes/ (accessed April 13, 2021), and Davis–Bacon searchable wage and fringe rates at beta.sam.gov, https://beta.sam.gov/search?index=wd (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 177. Rachel Greszler, "Multiemployer Pension Policy for the Next Administration and the 117th Congress," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3560, November 17, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-11/BG3560.pdf.
- 178. The Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation estimates that the United Mine Workers of America have \$6.6 billion in liabilities that are now taxpayer liabilities. See Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, *Annual Report 2020*, p. 23, https://www.pbgc.gov/sites/default/files/pbgc-annual-report-2020 .pdf (accessed April 13, 2021).
- 179. Rachel Greszler, "What Taxpayers, Workers, and Retirees Need to Know About the Union Pension Bailout That Has Nothing to Do with COVID-19," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6059, February 26, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-02/IB6059.pdf.
- 180. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 181. Rachel Greszler, "6 Ways a Union-Backed Bill Will Upend the Job Market," The Daily Signal, February 5, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/02 /05/6-ways-a-union-backed-bill-will-upend-the-jobs-market/.
- 182. Rachel Greszler, "How Voluntary Labor Organizations Can Help Employees and Employers," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6011, September 14, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/IB6011.pdf.
- 183. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."

184. Ibid.

185. 42 U.S. Code 12711, Protection of State and Local Authority, and Public Law No. 101–625, title I, § 111, November 28, 1990, 104 Stat. 4093.

- 186. Neighborhood Homes Investment Act, S. 98, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/98/text (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 187. See Joel Griffith and Adam N. Michel, "Opportunity Zones: Understanding Them in the Context of Past Place-Based Incentives," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3420, July 10, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/opportunity-zones-understanding-them-the-context-past-place -based-incentives.
- 188. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 189. Leonard Baron, "Investing 101: Estimating Rental Property Expenses," Zillow blog, August 24, 2012, https://www.zillow.com/blog/investing-101 -estimating-rental-property-expenses-94824/ (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 190. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "National Data: Fixed Assets Accounts Tables," Table 7.5, Investment in Government Fixed Assets, 2010–2019, https:// apps.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=10&step=2 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 191. Net current cost of residential property owned by state and local governments is \$336.7 billion. See Bureau of Economic Analysis, "National Data: Fixed Assets Accounts Tables," Table 7.1, Current-Cost Net Stock of Government Fixed Assets, https://apps.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=10& step=2 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 192. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: Public Housing," updated November 15, 2017, https://www.cbpp.org/research/public-housing (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 193. News release, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan."
- 194. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis Economic Data (FRED), "Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers: Electricity in U.S. City Average," updated April 13, 2021, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CUSR0000SEHF01 (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 195. The Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) estimates benefits account for 31.3 percent of total employer costs and thus 45.6 percent of the value of wages/ salaries. To compute the difference between prevailing wages and market wages, 45.6 percent is added to the reported BLS wage base reported for the aforementioned jobs. See Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employer Costs for Employee Compensation," December 2020, https://www.bls.gov/news .release/ecec.nr0.htm (accessed April 20, 2021).
- 196. The Congressional Budget Office advises that "the unpriced implicit guarantee, which reduced interest rates for mortgage borrowers, helped cause more of the economy's capital to be invested in housing than might otherwise have been the case." Congressional Budget Office, "Transitioning to Alternative Structures for Housing Finance: An Update," August 2018, p. 7, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files?file=2018-08/54218-GSEupdate.pdf (accessed May 3, 2021).
- 197. Urban Institute, Housing Finance Policy Center, "Housing Finance at a Glance," April 2020, p. 12, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication /102088/april-chartbook-2020.pdf (accessed April 14, 2021).
- 198. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, S&P/Case-Shiller U.S. National Home Price Index, Series CSUSHPISA, https://fred.stlouisfed.org (accessed April 21, 2021).
- 199. Ibid.
- 200. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, Series QUSR628BIS, https://fred.stlouisfed.org (accessed April 21, 2021).
- 201. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, Series MORTGAGE30US, https://fred.stlouisfed.org (accessed April 21, 2021).
- 202. Ditch, "A Transportation Agenda for 2021 and Beyond."
- 203. America's Transportation Infrastructure Act of 2019, S. 2302.
- 204. Ditch, "A Transportation Agenda for 2021 and Beyond."